HARTSHORNE PARISH COUNCIL
South Derbyshire District in the County of Derby
MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
Monday 10 August 2009
Kendricks Close, Hartshorne.
PRESENT
Councillors – R Bell (Chair), Mrs P Worthington, C Dobson, A Sherratt, R Shadrack, J Bridgland, D Tagg, Mrs J Burley, A Jones, D Jenkinson and P Murray 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Councillors Mrs J Slawson, Miss S Roberts, N Tilley and I Harper.

ALSO PRESENT – R Smith Clerk to the Parish Council, Rev I Hunter, Mrs E Slater, Mrs T Sewell, Mrs P Paling, K Flannery, W Davies, L Egan, C Evans, Mrs I Evans, Ms C Evans,S Wilson, R Williams, G Williams, H Kreft, T Coulden  Mr Brearley, District Councillor M Stanton, Mrs J Hodgson and R Evans 

	
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
1. At the start of the meeting the Chairman said he would allow an additional 15 minutes under Public Participation so that Mr Richard Evans and his colleagues could make a short presentation on the proposed development on Repton Road. 
2. Janet Hodgson thanked the Chairman for the opportunity to address certain concerns that both residents and the Parish Council have. She outlined the proposed development which was to contain 5 log cabins, shops and certain recreational facilities. ShThursday, September 03, 2009e said that a lot of discussions had been carried out with the National Forest, South Derbyshire DC, Derbyshire County Council and Environment Agency and perceived problems had been resolved, such as access and flooding.
3. Janet felt that she was now presenting a viable scheme for both the Parish and the surrounding area. She explained that more trees would be planted and 7 full time and 3 part time jobs would be created. 
Janet then invited questions:- 
4. Councillor Bell said he was concerned about the terms of tenancy at the cabins; he was assured that the cabins would be short term lets.
5. Councillor Bell asked when work would commence, Janet said that subject to planning permission work would start immediately with the shops a priority, she felt that it would be a further 12 months before the cabins would be complete. 
6. Councillor Sherratt asked about the construction of the cabins, Janet said they would be very similar to those at Rolliston Forest.
7. A resident asked about the retention of wildlife in the area. Janet said a wildlife survey had been carried out and Derbyshire Wildlife was satisfied with the results.
8. Councillor Sherratt asked about Disabled access, Janet said that all DDA regulations would be complied with.
9. Councillor Bell was concerned about the viability of the shops on the site, Richard Evans said they would offer an on-line service and a delivery service and therefore he hoped it would appeal to a wider range of customers.
10. A resident of Brook Street was concerned that there would be an increase in traffic along Brook Street going to Carvers Rock. Richard Evans said he hoped that people using the site would walk to areas such as Carvers Rock using the footpaths.
11. The Chairman said the Parish Council would make its recommendations under Planning.
12. Rev. I Hunter expressed his concerns about speeding traffic through the village. The Chairman felt that should be discussed with DCC once a site meeting has been arranged regarding the proposed alterations at the junction of Repton Road and Main Street.
13. Councillor Murray commented that the speed signs made by the pupils at the school were successful, however since they have been put back after the holidays they were in a poor state of repair.
14. A resident commented that the school was to have a car park erected at the side of the school.
15. A resident on Brook Street complained that cars were parking on the pavement. It was agreed that the Parish Council should write to the County Council.
16. Mr Brearley was pleased that the speed humps were now installed. 
17. Mr Coulden appreciated that the hedges along Manchester Lane that were the responsibility of the County Council were only cut twice a year however he was concerned that hedges in private ownership were not being cut. Councillor Murray said he would look into the matter.
18. Several residents were concerned about the felling of trees at the Chesterfield public house site. Several of the trees were covered by TPO’s. Both Councillors Murray and Bell come to the Chesterfield early on Sunday morning and prevented further damage. The Parish Council said that they had not received any correspondence from the District Council either about the demolition of the Chesterfield or any planning application for the site.
19. District Councillor Stanton said that the District Council’s Environment Services Department had received an application to demolish the Chesterfield but at present not given the go ahead to demolish. 

	
	

	73/09

	MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING AND THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF 6 July 2009.

RESOLVED The minutes were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman

Any member to declare an interest
Councillor A Jones under Finance in respect of Community Transport Swadlincote.


	
	

	74/09

	POLICE MATTERS
1. Councillor Shadrack was concerned that following a visit to the Police Station in Swadlicote they appear to be unsure who covers Hartshorne village.

	
	

	75/09

	MATTERS ARISING
1. Item 66/09/2 the Clerk reported that he had not received a reply from the Footpaths Officer. 
2. Item 69/09 the Clerk said he had not yet written to SDDC.
3. Item 70/09/1Councillor Sherratt asked if were possible to have the number of passengers who used the transport to the Post Office.
RESOLVED Clerk to contact Community Transport Swadlincote.

4. Councillor Murray gave a brief update on the Methodist Church saying that the property was now in the process of being sold and it will be used as a single dwelling.


	
	

	76/09

	HIGHWAYS, PAVEMENTS & PUBLIC FOOTPATHS.
1. Councillor Shadrack said that he was extremely disappointed that the Footpaths Officer had failed to contact him, despite several phone calls and a personal visit to the Council Offices. Councillor Murray explained that the Footpaths Officer’s post was currently under review and it was intended for it to be transferred to the County Councillor. It was envisaged that the Footpaths Officer would be partly based in South Derbyshire and partly elsewhere in the County. Councillor Murray said he would try and set up a meeting in the near future after his return from his holiday on 23 August.
2. Following the comments made under Public Participation about the proposed alterations at the junction of Repton Road and Ticknall Road the Parish Council –
RESOLVED to write to the Highways Department at the County Council and express their disappointment at the total lack of consultation and demand a site meeting as soon as possible.
3. Councillor Mrs Burley said that the hedge on Woodville Road had still not been cut and was now overhanging the pavement. The Clerk said he did not know the land owners name but if someone could supply the name and address he would write.
4. Councillor Shadrack asked if the Parish Council could have some new ‘Dog Fouling’ notices placed along Repton Road. Councillor Murray said he would obtain some signs.
5. Councillor Shadrack reported that the waste bin at the junction of Repton Road and Ticknall Road had been removed.
RESOLVED Clerk to investigate.

Standing Orders were suspended to allow a resident from Manchester Lane to speak
6. The resident asked if ‘Dog Fouling’ notices could be placed along Slack Lane as they were experiencing a problem in the area. Councillor Murray said that SDDC’s clean should be contacted.
The Ordinary Parish Council meeting then continued.

7. Councillor Shadrack said that there appears to be no gullies visible on the even side between 12 and 62 of the road on Repton Road. He felt that they have been covered over when the road was resurfaced recently.
RESOLVED Clerk to contact DCC.
8. Councillor Dobson asked Councillor Murray if a new street was to be installed indicating Ely Close was off Malmesbury Avenue. Councillor Murray said the new sign will be installed shortly.


	
	

	77/09

	PARISH NEWSLETTER AND WEBSITE
Nothing to report


	
	

	78/09

	RECREATION GROUNDS & ALLOTMENTS
1. Councillor Bell reported that a site meeting was held on Salisbury Drive to discuss certain issues with overgrown trees.-
a. The problem with the dangerous conifers at the rear of a house on Burton Road appears to be the landowner’s problems as the trees appear to be within their cartilage. The Clerk has informed the owners. 
b. The trees at the rear of 45 Salisbury Drive were inspected following a complaint from the occupier. It was agreed that the trees did not affect his television reception. Councillor Jenkinson suggested that Councillor Sherratt should call on the occupier and offer financial assistance from the Hartshorne Charities to improve his television reception.
c. The trees at the rear of 33 Salisbury Drive were damaging the fence panels.
RESOLVED in view of the problems of overgrown trees around Salisbury Drive recreation ground Tree Surgeon should be appointed to review the condition of the trees on the park. The Clerk to contact David Birchell at Manor Farm, Hartshorne.
1. Following a recent inspection by Zurich Insurance they recommended that the Jungle Gym at Goseley recreation ground should be replaced.
RESOLVED that a Recreation subcommittee should discuss this item. Clerk to arrange a meeting in September and also invite Chris Mason from SDDC.


	
	

	79/09

	PLANNING MATTERS
Applications 
Reg No: 9 2009 0555 NO the erection of extensions and internal alterations to existing public house to provide new restaurant and extended drinking area with associated facilities and parking and the subdivision of the existing first floor accommodation to provide pub manager’s accommodation and an additional flat at Greyhound Inn, Ashby Road, Woodville (Hartshorne).
Reg No: 9 2009 0573 FH amended scheme to previously approved application 2008/0807 FH for the erection of an extension at 7 Ely Close, Midway.
Reg No: 9 2009 0570 FH the formation of a pitched roof over existing flat roofed garage and conifer trees at the rear of porch at 45 Sandcliffe Road, Midway.
Reg No: 9 2009 0525 FH demolition of existing garage and the erecting, widening of driveway and extension of existing domestic garden at 53 Woodville Road, Hartshorne.
Reg No: 9 2009 0593 FH the erection of a single self contained annexe and conservatory at 98 Woodville Road, Hartshorne.
Reg No: 9 2009 0613 FH the erection of an extension at Ladyfields View, Coal Lane, Hartshorne.
Reg No: 9 2009 0590 NO the retention of two LPG tanks at Pickstock Ashby Ltd, Coal Lane, Hartshorne.
No comments

Reg No: 9 2009 0591 NO the erection of extensions to the production areas and an extension to form a reception area at Pickstock Ashby Ltd, Coal Lane, Hartshorne.
From the application there appears to be no improvement in disposing of waste from the site. Over recent years there have been several occasions where the sewage system has overflowed causing distress to residents living in Ticknall Road and Brook Street. Before the application is granted the Pariah Council would like assurances that the existing sewage system is up graded to deal with the increased output generated from the proposed new extension.

Applications 
Reg No: 9 2008 0346 NO the erection of five holiday cabins, village shop, tea rooms and hair salon with associated parking and landscaping 124 Repton Road, Hartshorne.
Following the presentation at the start of the meeting and the constructive debate that followed the Parish Council felt that it should review its total opposition to the development. It was agreed to write to SDDC Planning Department and withdraw its comments made in June 2009. The Parish Council now supports the scheme; however the Parish Council would like assurances that that none of the cabins can be let on long term tenancies.

Granting of Planning Permission
None Received

Withdrawal of Application
None Received





	
	

	80/09

	FINANCE & ADMINISTRATION

	Cheq 
	Payee
	In Respect of
	Amount

	
	R Smith
	Clerks Salary - August
	248.74

	
	R Smith
	Expenses
	35.00

	
	G Watts
	Lengthsman Wages – August
	498.40

	
	G Watts 
	Expenses
	22.86

	
	Community Transport
	June Invoice (5 weeks) & July
	225.00

	
	STW
	Tower Road Allotments
	100.17

	
	STW
	Goseley recreation ground
	370.77

	
	DCC
	3 PC meetings at Eureka School
	54.00

	
	SDDC
	Annual rent for Salisbury Drive recreation
	1.00

	
	Goseley Community Centre
	Parish Council meeting 6 July
	16.00



· The above were approved for payment

I. Received from HM Revenue and Customs £772.50 for VAT payments 2008/9.
II. National Minimum wage increased from £5.73 to £5.80.
III. Received 2nd  Half Year  Precept  £4750.00.

	
	

	81/09

	Correspondence
Correspondence for Action
· SDDC – Chairman’s Charity Concert 27 September.
· St Peter’s Church – Request for donation 
· SDDC – Open Day 12 September Granville School
Correspondence for Information.
· East Midlands Airport – New timetable for bus, coach and rail services.
· SDDC – Safer Neighbourhood meeting 1 September at Sharpe’s Pottery Museum.
· Derbyshire Rural Community Council – The Playing Field magazine.
· DCC – Notice of resurfacing at Hartshorne Road, Woodville
· DCC – Notice of road closure at Manchester Lane to install speed humps. 

DALC Circulars
Circular No. 37 – Power of Wellbeing additional seminar in Heanor	
Circular No. 38 – British Youth Council
Circular No. 40 – General Circular – meeting with Police/ Parish Councils 15 September 
Circular No. 41 - General Circular – meeting with County Council/ Parish Councils 22 October
Circular No. 42 - General Circular - DALC President r
Circular No. 43 - Power of Wellbeing additional seminar in Hilton 1 September
Circular No. 44 - General Circular - Swine Flu/ Community Response Plan/ Action Derbyshire campaign


	
	

	82/09

	Date of Next Meeting -Monday 14 September 2009 at Kendricks Close, Hartshorne


Signed…………………………………………….. Dated……………………………….
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